S O U T H   W O O T T O N   P A R I S H   C O U N C I L

Minutes of a Planning Committee Meeting held at 7.00pm on                        Monday 5th January 2015 in the Parish Council Meeting Room

1.  Present: Mr A Evans, Mr D Price, Mr D Gerrard, Mr D Steward-Brown, Mr B Clapham, Mr M Narborough, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).
Public: Mr & Mrs J Stewart, Mr & Mrs T Chapman and Mr C Walters.

    Apologies: None
2.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 8th December 2014:  These were proposed as a correct record by Mr Price, seconded by Mr Narborough, with one abstention, all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.

3. To record declarations of any interests: None
4. To receive questions from the public: Mrs Cornwell welcomed the members of the public to the meeting and provided a brief explanation of how the meeting would be conducted.

It was confirmed that the members of the public were present at the meeting as they were either interested in the application for Wolvesey, 92 Nursery Lane or The Briars, 46 Nursery Lane. 
5. To discuss Planning Applications received and notifications of the Borough Council Applications for Grant or Refusal:  

14/01733/F  
Wolvesey, 92 Nursery Lane, South Wootton.
Construction of a dwelling and detached cartshed/garage following the demolition of existing bungalow.

Mrs Cornwell explained to the public that all members of the Planning Committee had seen the circulated objections to the proposal.

Mr Chapman explained that he is the owner of the neighbouring bungalow at 94 Nursery Lane; he felt that the proposal in its current form is to build a large overbearing house which is not in line with the other neighbouring properties.

Mr Chapman suggested that if the main body of the house was built in line with the neighbouring properties and the single storey extension was positioned to the rear, the neighbours would have no objections.

Mr Chapman said that if this property is approved in its current form, it would set a precedent for future development.

A discussion took place regarding the large tree at the front of the property. It was said that within the Planning Application, this had been described as a horse chestnut tree with a trunk approximately 200mm in diameter. Comment was made that the tree is actually a significant oak tree with a trunk diameter of between 1000 and 1500 mm. 
After discussion, members were concerned that the proposal in its current form is not suitable for the plot. It was said that the application should be modified to bring the main body of the house in line with the building line with the single storey extension to the rear.

Decision:  Object to the Application on the following grounds:

The Parish Council would like to see the following amendments made to the plan before support can be given:

· By virtue of the footprint of the proposed property the development of the site would result in the proposed house at number 92 Nursery Lane overshadowing the bungalow to the north – number 94 Nursery Lane. The Parish Council would propose that the single storey extension is moved to the rear of the property and the main body of the house is brought in line with the existing building line along Nursery Lane avoiding the overshadowing issues.

· On the root protection plan Tree number T1 is shown as a Horse Chestnut, this we believe is a very mature Oak Tree which should be protected. This may be compromised by the construction of the garage.

Mr Price explained that the Parish Council are consultees who can recommend that a Planning Application is either supported or objected to, however he pointed out that ultimately the decision whether to approve an application or not would be made by the Borough Council.

14/01756/F  
The Briars, 46 Nursery Lane, South Wootton.
New dwelling and detached garage.
Mr Walters explained that whilst he is not unhappy with the proposals, he wished to make a comment regarding the new access on to Avon Road.

Mr Walters said that he had lived at the neighbouring property, 1 Avon Road since 1965 and explained that due to the kink at the southern entrance to Avon Road there can be traffic problems at certain times of the day. He explained that particularly at school times the road can be busy with parked vehicles and with another access on to this road the problem would be intensified.

Comment was made that consideration should be given to combining the access of both the existing and the proposed property so that both properties use the present existing access.

Members commented that they were familiar with the awkward road layout and acknowledged Mr Walters comment. 
Members were also concerned that the shrubs and trees bordering Nursery Lane should be retained.

Decision:  Object to the application

The Parish Council would like to see the following amendments made to the plan before support can be given:

· As this area of road outside the existing property and the new proposed property is used by school parking traffic at certain points of the day, maneuverability can sometimes be difficult. The Parish Council would like to suggest that the proposed garage for the new property is moved back onto the plot, allowing the existing exit/entrance to be used by both properties.

· All the vegetation/trees bordering Nursery Lane should be preserved to protect the natural environment and act as a screen. 

14/01703/F
Coach House, 12 Church Lane, South Wootton

Proposed double garage block with store and study/office area over with associated works.

Decision – Support the Application

14/01769/F
9 Briar Close, South Wootton

Side and rear extension to dwelling

Decision – Support the Application

14/0673/F
Kingley Lodge, 4A Elmhurst Drive, South Wootton

Extension to dwelling.

Decision – Support the Application

	
	
	
	

	
	


The Borough Council has REFUSED Planning Permission for the following Application:

14/01559/F 

Rising Chase, 55 Nursery Lane, South Wootton. 

Construction of dwelling including vehicular access
6.  To discuss Highways issues: 
Removal of Highway rights at “Albion”, 2 Church Lane, South Wootton: Mrs Cornwell informed members that Sally Bettinson from the Norfolk County Councils Highways Department had contacted the Parish Office regarding the Parish Councils decision to not give consent to a Stop up at “Albion”, 2 Church Lane.

Mr Price stated that he had emailed Mrs Bettinson regarding the matter and had asked if sanctions against the property developer could be considered.

Mrs Bettinson stated that this would not be possible.

Mr Price felt that by not allowing the Stop up, the Parish Council would just be penalising the new property owners. He said that the Parish Council is the only organisation who is objecting to the Stop up.

It was confirmed that Norfolk County Council sees no reason why they may need the land in the future and subsequently have no problem with approving the Stop up. Mrs Cornwell said that by agreeing to the Stop up, the area of land concerned will become part of the owner’s deeds.
After discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should give its consent to the Stop up, this was seconded by Mr Narborough, with two members against the proposal and one abstention all other members were in favour. 
Nursery Lane Flashing Signs:  Mrs Cornwell referred to the request made for a temporary 20mph speed limit with flashing signs at Nursery Lane.
She explained that she had contacted the Highways Engineer regarding the matter who had confirmed that they would not be prepared to fund the scheme; however it could be pursued via the Parish Partnerships Scheme.

Members felt that the area of concern is along Nursery Lane from the Church Lane junction through to the junction with Avon Road. It was said that this area is very busy with all types of road users’ especially young school children.

Members were disappointed by the response from the Highways Department and felt that this would be a relatively cheap remedial measure to a locally identified point of danger.

Mr Clapham suggested that the matter could also be promoted through the Safer Neighbourhood Action Panel (SNAP) 
Mr Gerrard proposed that the matter should be pursued further; this was seconded by Mr Price with one abstention all other members were in favour.

Conversion of existing lighting columns to LED lanterns:  Mrs Cornwell explained that she had received an email from Maurice Buck, at K & M Lighting. She explained that Mr Buck had found a manufacturer that has a replacement for a 35 watt Sox lamp (orange light) which converts existing lanterns to LED.  

 
She said that Mr Buck would like to trial one of these LED lanterns within the parish at no cost to the Parish Council to see how effective they are. 

 

She said if the Parish Council is agreeable, K & M Lighting will fit one in a lantern of our choice to enable it to be monitored by both K & M Lighting and the Parish Council.
 

Mrs Cornwell stated that Mr Buck had attached an energy comparison chart which shows the savings for one of these lamps against a 35 watt Sox over a three year period.

Mr Clapham kindly offered to look at the comparison chart.
After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should allow K & M Lighting to fit a trial LED lantern at Common Lane; this was seconded by Mr Clapham with all members in favour.

There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 7.55pm.

7.  NEXT MEETING: Monday, 19th January 2015, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.

19th January 2015
       

          

                       Chairman 

